   SUBJECT CENTRE FOR LANGUAGES, LINGUISTICS AND AREA STUDIES
SOUTHAMPTON ADVISORY GROUP

Minutes of the Meeting held on 02 December 2004

In Room 2165 (Comenius Room) Avenue  Campus
Present:
George Blue (Chair) GB, Liz Ashurst EJA, Dr Bill Brooks BB, Professor M Kelly MHK, Dr John Canning JC, Professor Ros Mitchell RFM, Adam Warren AW, Alison Dickens AD, Vicky Wright VW, Jane Copeland LJC (Minutes Secretary)

Apologies for absence
GB opened the meeting by welcoming everyone and noted that apologies for absence had been received from Jackie Rafferty and Professor Caroline Thomas. 
1.        Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising
1.1 22 External Examiners – VW confirmed that she has joined a group working on this topic but they are still in the early stages of drawing up a schedule.  She hoped  to be able to report more fully at the next meeting.

1.2 3. Student Ambassadors Scheme –  EJA explained that Roger Woods of Nottingham University and chairperson of UCML had submitted a bid to the DfES for funding for such a scheme but this had been rejected.  The Subject Centre had also submitted a bid to the DfES taking forward recommendations from Hilary Footitt’s project.  If accepted, this would involve pilot project universities working with schools.  There has been no response from the DfES and if this remains so,  the Subject Centre would like to develop materials for colleagues to use if they were going to develop an ambassadors scheme.

It was reported that ML have already joined a mini ambassadors scheme, this being a pilot year.  The advantage is that students participating will get credits.  It was suggested that the Subject Centre could usefully look at all the existing schemes to see which is most helpful.  BB said this would be appreciated in the schools.   It was agreed that EJA would contact R. Woods to enquire whether he has applied for any other funds.  Also agreed to set target date for mapping.










Action: EJA

N.B. EJA has had a message from Roger Woods (Professor of German at Nottingham and Chair of UCML) saying that he has now  put in the  bid to the TTA for funding for a project and they have invited him to go and discuss it further.  EJA has offered the services of the SC to help develop materials.

The minutes were then agreed as an accurate record of the meeting.

2. The Subject Centre and the Higher Education Academy
MHK reported that all Subject Centres are now part of the Higher Education Academy and that the LTSN was gradually fading out.  The SCs have a new logo and rebranding is taking place.

One of the Academy’s first actions was to institute a review of the Subject Centres, which are the most effective and valued part of the Academy as it stands.  Early indications appear positive for LLAS and a financial uplift may also ensue.  Hefce may be willing to allocate overheads for Subject Centres which would make a subject centre more attractive to a university.

MHK noted  that the HE Academy has a broader remit, namely to look at the whole student experience.  Some past activities including recruitment and outreach will become more central to the Academy’s mission and SC involvement with government policy will be made more central.  Internationally driven links and support service will be getting more focus.

In the past the SC focus has been on supporting the academic community and there was only indirect student contact but now SCs will be encouraged to engage more directly with students.

Discussion followed about the possibility of having students represented on national or local level boards and indeed on the SC Advisory Board; the nature of the relationship the SC should have with local registered practitioners and how far accreditation needs should be taken into account when shaping the SC’s programme of activities.  It was agreed that attendance at any SC event would be valid for accreditation.  The issue of P-CAPs was also raised and it was agreed that the SC could provide help for those doing the P-CAP in two different ways: i) by offering a Southampton based event where information about the SC and the Academy as a whole would be provided and ii) by offering a language-specific event which would be held in London and opened up to a number of universities.

3. Report from the Subject Centre on recent activity and future  plans
EJA reported on the Criticality event organised by RFM and Brenda Johnstone.

This worked well. The Subject Centre has  also discovered that people are much keener to attend an event if they have been invited personally.  

The SC also held its biennial Conference at CILT in London.  It was a shorter event this time but felt ‘punchier’ and was very successful.

JC confirmed that with regard to Widening Participation a focus group has been convened.  Members had done more on recruitment in the past so they came together to look at what they should be doing.  It was suggested they could make use of successes in Adult Education.  They are participating in a bid to the HE Academy for funding from the ‘Aim Higher’ project.

An Interdisciplinarity event was held on 29 November 2004 when colleagues reflected on which disciplines could contribute to Area Studies.

AD reported on the Linguistics and Literature event held on 26 November 2004.  This was attended by linguists and English Language teachers but not Literature teachers and it emerged from this event how different the two disciplines are.  It seems difficult for linguists to persuade literature colleagues that they also have something to say.  BB raised the point that there is a proliferation of English degrees and asked where they fit in.  AD replied that the SC had done more in this area.  The SC held an event on English Language during its first year and only 1 person from English studies attended.  The English SC is keen to collaborate on this.  AD noted that English Language at A Level is having an impact on recruitment for English literature courses and so LLAS and the English SC feel the event should lay greater stress on Linguistics.  Further discussion followed on the place of English courses and an event was suggested – possibly for May 2005 – aimed at making the progression from school to university more fluid.  RFM asked who would be responsible for Comparative Literature and AD felt it would be English departments.  MHK said that various departments are offering literature in translation.  AD will raise this with the Literature SIG.









Action: AD

EJA reported on the DfES Research Project.  The National Languages Strategy members were seeking a project to fund and Hilary Footitt and MHK had devised a project as described on page 4 of the SC Report for this meeting.  Based on these findings Hilary Footitt made recommendations to the DfES for funding and the steering group from the research project has merged with the Stakeholder group to form a Higher Education implementation group. 

Strategic funding for strategic projects.  National attention has been drawn to the 

position of languages departments on the back of the closure of the Italian Dept. at Exeter University and the threatened closure of the Chemistry Dept.

700 Reasons for studying languages

This project was led by Angela Gallagher-Brett and has produced materials which can be used by schools in the recruitment of languages students.  After the press release and final tweaking the 700 Reasons will be posted on the SC website.

EJA spoke next about new initiatives for the current academic year.  The website has advertised three calls for bids for mini-project funding.  1 bid for funding from the Guest Speaker fund has been received.  

BB then asked about CILT in the light of the new director and additional changes.  MHK replied stating that the new director is Isabella Moore whose background is in business rather than education.  .  The Comenius Network is run from CILT as is the network Languages for Business and consideration is 

being given to a merger of these two networks.

The terms of the agreement between the Subject Centre and CILT remain the same as before and the post of HE Information Office is retained , David Newton having now succeeded Dawn Ebbrell.

4.
Opportunities for collaboration between the Subject Centre and the University

GB asked the meeting to put forward ideas.

1. MHK stated that following the move to accommodate the SCs in the HE Academy, the desire is that the SCs should be better embedded within their host universities.  LLAS is a decent way along this path.  With regard to this MHK added that there is less anxiety now about it than there was previously but it needs to be dispelled further by increased involvement with the university.  The question had been raised as to whether the SC should become more involved with the Centre for Learning and Teaching.  AW asked whether the SC would like to become involved in Staff Development.  MHK affirmed this and suggested a meeting could be set up.  AW continued that Kevin Hoare from Education Development Services runs the “Learning and Teaching Forum and this could perhaps provide a link.  A possible topic could be the LTSN moving into the HE Academy.  There may also be possibilities with SWAP (Dir. Jackie Rafferty).

Action: SC staff


CETLs  the SC is involved in coordinating activities across institutions 


now bidding for CETLs with language dimensions.  There are 3 bids, Southampton University having submitted one of them.  The equivalent in Northern Ireland will be a Languages CETL at the University of Ulster.  .  The Subject Centre is tasked with maximising coopertion between CETLs.  There has been a shift towards the SC giving direct support to individual institutions as part of the broader concept that the Academy should be supportive towards HE Institutions.  If Southampton University’s application were successful this would become more interesting.  .  A decision is expected on 17 December 2004.

2. European Credit Transfer Scheme

BB said he would be interested in any information  on this scheme as chairing a group within the university which is looking at this 

The SC staff were able to suggest their findings on Residence Abroad.  They are currently looking at qualifications and accreditation for students going abroad to study languages.  There have always been problems in the past.

MHK – stated that most universities have a moderating committee who can

look at marks from abroad and moderate.

VW stated that the problem arises in Southampton because learning outcomes for students are not spelled out.

Southampton is changing to assessment here rather than abroad as of 2005/06, which is contrary to the Bologna process.

Britain is reluctant to change because it has good Quality Assurance procedures.  BB to liaise with JC to establish whether any other SC is doing work on this.









Action: BB

5.
Any Other Business
There were no other matters to raise and the meeting agree to meet again in May 2005. Date to be confirmed.








Action: EJA/LJC
